
 

March 15, 2024

The Hon. Mike Johnson 
Speaker of the House 
U.S. House of Representatives
H-232 The Capitol 
Washington, DC 20515

The Hon. Hakeem Jeffries 
House Democratic Leader
U.S. House of Representatives
H-204 The Capitol
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Speaker Johnson and Leader Jeffries:

We write to call attention to the immediate need to enact pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) reforms to 
reduce Americans’ prescription drug costs and protect pharmacy businesses across our country.

Already in the 118th Congress, bipartisan legislation has advanced, addressing specific practices that for 
far too long have threatened patient access to pharmacies that serve communities nationwide. The House
also acted on December 11, 2023, with a broad bipartisan vote to pass H.R. 5378, the Lower Costs, 
More Transparency Act, a bill that provides important components of PBM reform.

We have an opportunity now to advance bipartisan legislation that saves significant taxpayer money in 
state Medicaid managed care programs and also – for the first time – enforces reasonable and relevant 
terms that support pharmacy’s ability to serve patients. Further, we are pleased to champion reporting 
requirements which would increase transparency by shining a light on the opaque drug pricing system 
PBM’s rely on. We also have a great opportunity to hold PBMs accountable and lower health care costs 
for seniors by delinking PBMs’ compensation from drug prices in Medicare Part D to address the 
current misaligned incentives that are driving up costs for seniors. There are few issues that unite 
members of the 118th Congress like reforms that result in savings and accountability.

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) recently wrote to PBMs and plans: “We are 
hearing an increasing number of concerns about certain practices by some plans and [PBMs] that 
threaten the sustainability of many pharmacies, impede access to care, and put increased burden on 
health care providers.” We have heard directly from our constituents that harmful and aggressive tactics 
of some PBMs seem to have gotten even worse in 2024, and that action is needed now to protect 
pharmacies. Many of our constituents report that some PBMs are reimbursing pharmacies even further 
below the pharmacies’ cost for the prescriptions that they fill – especially in Medicare.

In fact, in 2023 there were over 300 independent pharmacy net closures – almost one a day.1 
Pharmacists are some of the most accessible health care professionals in America — 95% of Americans 
live within five miles of a pharmacy.2 Pharmacists are also among the most highly trusted health care 
professionals. Patients count on their training and expertise to stay healthy and informed. Yet, PBMs’ 

1 https://ncpa.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/2.27.2024-NCPAtoCMS-DIRconcerns-surveyresults.pdf
2 1 NCPDP Pharmacy File, ArcGIS Census Tract File. NACDS Economics Department.



anti-competitive business practices are putting pharmacies out of business and removing patients’ access
to care. We now have “pharmacy deserts” in rural and underserved communities, where the 
neighborhood pharmacy may be the only health care provider for miles. That’s affecting the 
accessibility, affordability, and quality of health care, counter to the efforts of policymakers.

Immediate action is needed to address these harmful practices by PBMs. Americans deserve and expect 
protection from inflated prescription drug costs, from forced pharmacy closures, and from barriers to 
their pharmacy of choice that result from PBM tactics. We urge you to work with us to enact specific 
PBM reforms that address these concerns and capitalize on the bipartisan effort and momentum in the 
House.

Sincerely,

Earl L. "Buddy" Carter
Member of Congress

Debbie Dingell
Member of Congress

Larry Bucshon, M.D. 
Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán
Member of Congress

Diana Harshbarger, Pharm.D.
Member of Congress

Neal P. Dunn, M.D.
Member of Congress
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Mariannette Miller-Meeks, 
M.D.
Member of Congress

Rick W. Allen
Member of Congress

Jeff Duncan
Member of Congress

Gregory F. Murphy, M.D.
Member of Congress

Nicole Malliotakis
Member of Congress

James Comer
Member of Congress

David G. Valadao
Member of Congress

Lori Chavez-DeRemer
Member of Congress

Austin Scott
Member of Congress

Jake Auchincloss
Member of Congress
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Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Katie Porter
Member of Congress

John Rose
Member of Congress

Jefferson Van Drew
Member of Congress

Aaron Bean
Member of Congress

Vicente Gonzalez
Member of Congress

Charles J. "Chuck" Fleischmann
Member of Congress

Deborah K. Ross
Member of Congress

A. Drew Ferguson IV
Member of Congress

Emanuel Cleaver, II
Member of Congress
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Bill Posey
Member of Congress

Donald M. Payne, Jr.
Member of Congress

Garret Graves
Member of Congress

Barry Moore
Member of Congress

Kathy E. Manning
Member of Congress

Adriano Espaillat
Member of Congress

Young Kim
Member of Congress

Thomas H. Kean, Jr. 
Member of Congress

Robert J. Wittman
Member of Congress

Donald G. Davis
Member of Congress
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Sanford D. Bishop, Jr.
Member of Congress

/s/

Celeste Maloy

Jill Tokuda
Member of Congress

Ashley Hinson
Member of Congress

Nicholas A. Langworthy
Member of Congress

Mikie Sherrill
Member of Congress

Bradley Scott Schneider
Member of Congress

Rich McCormick, MD, MBA
Member of Congress

John R. Carter
Member of Congress

Ruben Gallego
Member of Congress
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David J. Trone
Member of Congress

Julia Brownley
Member of Congress

Cliff Bentz
Member of Congress

Kevin Mullin
Member of Congress

Shri Thanedar
Member of Congress
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